MINUTES

SELECTMEN’S MEETING

GRIFFIN ROOM, TOWN HALL

MONDAY, APRIL 29, 2019

6:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN PRESENT:   Ballantine, Howell, Kavanagh, MacAskill, McManus
OTHERS PRESENT:   Town Administrator Christopher Clark, Interim Town Administrator Robert Lawton, Carolyn Carey Chief Clarke, Robbin Kelley, Taylor Powell, Justin Brackett, Mary Maslowski, Marna Bates, and others.

Chairman Kavanagh reported that the Board just came out of Executive Session where they voted to approve both of the following items:  (1) Pursuant to MGL, c.30A, Sec. 21(2) to discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the town – Use of Sick Bank; and (2) Pursuant to M.G.L. c. 30A, § 21(a)(2) to conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with non-union personnel or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with non-union personnel – Assistant Town Administrator (Approval of Executive Session Minutes April 8, 2019)
WEEKLY BRIEFING
Ms. Carey discussed upcoming events at the Harwich Cultural Center and the opening of the Seaside Marketplace at Saquatucket Harbor on Friday.

Ms. Goodwin announced that on May 2nd at 2:00 p.m. we are having a Cable License Renewal meeting for the Comcast contract and that is open to the public.
PUBLIC COMMENTS/ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Chris Joyce of the Voter Information Committee discussed upcoming programs to prepare people for Town Meeting.

Bob Nickerson of Harwich Port discussed music and noise in Harwich Port including the 150’ noise by-law which he said is not being adhered to or that the rules are being bent.  He provided the Board with a map of Harwich Port showing a 150’ radius and said he has neighbors at 600’ who can clearly hear the noise for which he submitted a list of homes who are affected by the noise outside the radius.  He said we need to get a reasonable policy that works.
CONSENT AGENDA
A. Minutes:
1. February 25, 2019 – Regular Session

2. April 16, 2019 – Regular Session

3. April 8, 2019 – Executive Session
B. Vote to approve a new Registrar with a 3-year term to begin on July 1, 2019
C. Approve application from the American Lung Association for a license/permit to hold the 35th Annual Autumn Escape Bike Trek on Saturday, September 28, 2019 from 10:00 – 2:00 p.m.

Mr. McManus moved adoption of the Consent Agenda Items A1, A2, A3 and Item C.  Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.  With regard to Item B, Mr. McManus said there is a letter from the Republican Town Committee recommending 3 people but the Interview Committee has not had a chance to interview them and make their recommendation.  He said they should put it off until we can have that happen.  Mr. Howell said the Clerk has to work with the Registrars and generally they take the Clerk’s recommendation.  He moved to accept the list subject to a selection of one individual from the Town Clerk.  Mr. MacAskill seconded the motion and the motion carried by a 4-0-1 vote with Mr. McManus abstaining from the vote.
PUBLIC HEARINGS/PRESENTATIONS (Not earlier than 6:30 P.M.)
A. Public Hearing – New Application for Seasonal, Common Victualler, Wine & Malt Beverages License by Dockside Seafood Shack, 715A Route 28, Joseph Griffiths, Manager

Mr. McManus read the hearing notice into record.  Atty. Matt Kelley introduced himself and Mr. Griffiths.  He said this is an application consistent with the lease and RFP that was put out and he provided background on Mr. Griffiths.  Mr. Clark said we did select an area within the fenced in area so there is a reasonable element of control.  Mr. Clark took questions from the Board regarding the map in the RFP and the area they are permitting.  Mr. Clark said they are entitled to do negotiations with the applicant and in those negotiations they laid out an area in order to have an effective control of the liquor license.  Mr. MacAskill said he doesn’t believe this has gone to the Planning Board.  Mr. Clark responded that the site has been approved by the Planning Board.  He said they went to the Planning Board when they originally constructed the building and in that Planning Board approval we specifically asked for a snack shack.  Mr. MacAskill responded that the Planning Board looked at the site but not at an 80 seat snack shack with a much more defined area than the RFP.  Mr. Howell said contracts are bounded by time, place, and area, and you can’t know who would have bid if you defined a particular area of seating and all of the sudden you’re negotiating what that is after the fact.  He said everyone has to have the same understanding of what they’re bidding on because you have the capacity to make more money with more seats.  He said the Planning Board maintains that it did not have approval for this specific but just for the overall general site.  He added that the Board of Health had an application in front of it for 50 seats for food.  Mr. Rendon questioned why these concerns didn’t come up when the lease was addressed.  He said there were a lot of tables being proposed but they aren’t exclusive to the snack shack.  He said they have been very transparent with what they have been trying to do with the snack shack.  Mr. Howell said for purposes of alcohol he has to have a specified seating area and he has to stick to that.  He said neither the Planning Board nor the Board of Health is of the position that they have taken this matter up specifically for pouring.  Mr. Griffiths said there was no designation in the RFP as to limitations regarding where tables could be set or how many was the maximum.  He said he spent $80,000 to date and he did that on good faith of the lease.  He said his proposal said he wasn’t interested if he can’t have the beer and wine.  Mr. MacAskill said he would like to have our Counsel look at the RFP and make sure its legal and he’d like the Planning Board to waive a site plan for actually what’s going on in this property in the defined area.  Atty. Kelley said this is actually the use that the Town approved and just because there’s more seats doesn’t change the use.  Mr. McManus said that if you separate out the snack shack as having to go through the Planning Board then you’re saying everything has to go to the Planning Board including the Harbormaster’s Office, artisans’ shacks, maintenance building and ticket office.  He said the elements were all approved as an overall plan.  Mr. Griffiths said the defined area in his proposal included the upper deck, lower deck and the adjacent grass area and it’s in the lease.  Chairman Kavanagh said everything is defined in the lease and she doesn’t understand why we’re are talking about going to the Planning Board specifically for this.  
Chief Clarke asked if the area where alcohol is served is going to be fenced in and Mr. 
Griffiths responded yes.  Chief Clarke spoke in support of the liquor license.

A resident of Grey Neck Road said he doesn’t see consistency through this process.  He said as a voter he was proposed a snack shack and now it’s an 80 seat restaurant.  He questioned why they signed a lease without having the liquor license in hand.  Tom Sherry was concerned about where in the area he could take his children where alcohol is not being served.
Mr. McManus moved to close the public hearing.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.  Mr. Ballantine moved that we approve the application for a Seasonal, Common Victualler, Wine & Malt Beverages License for Dockside Seafood Shack, 715A Route 28, Joseph Griffiths, Manager.  Mr. McManus seconded the motion.  Mr. Howell questioned what we are sending the ABCC as they need a description of the locus.  Chairman Kavanagh said they are sending what’s in their packets.  The motion carried by a 3-2-0 vote with Mr. Howell and Mr. MacAskill in opposition.  Mr. McManus moved to approve Joseph W. Griffiths as manager of Dockside Seafood Shack.  Mr. MacAskill seconded the motion and the motion carried by a 4-0-1 vote with Mr. Howell abstaining from the vote.
B. Public Hearing – Application for Alteration of Premises to Liquor License for Perks, 545 Route 28, Taylor Powell, Manager

Atty. Matthew Fitzsimmons identified himself as attorney for Mr. Powell, applicant.  He noted that Mr. Powell is seeking renovations to the existing front space at the property.  He said the Board of Health has already reviewed and approved the front space which would allow for a total of 6 additional seats to the establishment.  He noted that the establishment has a clean record with the ABCC.  Mr. McManus read the hearing notice into record.  
Mr. Ballantine asked if having this inside space increases the noise level and Mr. Powell responded that it might actually help it because people can go inside and the noise doesn’t carry out.  There was discussion about modifying the entertainment license now that there would be an inside room that music could be played in.  Chairman Kavanagh asked if Mr. Powell would be installing a bathroom for patrons and he responded yes.  It was confirmed that there would be no alcohol on the front porch.  
Bob Nickerson asked questions about the number of seats.  Cyndi Williams asked questions about hours of entertainment.  Atty. Ray Tomlinson discussed his 10 page letter of objection on behalf of his clients, The Port and Ember, dated April 29, 2019.  Atty. Fitzsimmons and Mr. Powell objected as they had not received the letter.
Mr. MacAskill moved to close the public hearing.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion.  The motion carried by a unanimous vote.  Chief Clarke took questions from the Board.  Mr. Howell said when you send something to the ABCC, you’re supposed to have an approved locus which would mean you should be going to the Planning Board first and then here.  He suggested continuing this hearing until Mr. Powell’s Planning Board hearing of May 14.  Mr. Powell objected as ABCC processing time is over 6 weeks.
Mr. Ballantine moved approval for the Alteration of Premises of the Seasonal General Alcoholic Beverages License by Go Industries known as Perks, Taylor Powell, Manager, on the premises at 545 Route 28, Harwich Port, contingent on approval by the Planning Board and the submission of a plan to move the music inside.  Mr. McManus seconded the motion.  He clarified that moving the music inside would be later in the evening.  The motion carried by a 3-1-1 vote with Mr. Howell in opposition and Mr. MacAskill abstaining from the vote.
NEW BUSINESS
A. Request for use of Sick Bank by Police Chief

Chairman Kavanagh reiterated that this was approved in Executive Session.
B. Approval of the Memorandum of Understanding between the Cape Light Compact and the Town of Harwich for regional energy planning assistance – vote to sign
Mr. MacAskill moved to approve the Memorandum of Understanding between the Cape Light Compact and the Town of Harwich for regional energy planning assistance.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
C. Authorize Town Administrator to act as signatory for the Green Communities Designation Grant Program – Approval and authorize the Chair to sign 
Mr. MacAskill moved to approve and authorize the Town Administrator to act as signatory for the Green Communities Designation Grant Program approval and authorize the Chair to sign.  Mr. McManus seconded the motion and the motion carried by a 4-0-1 vote with Mr. Howell abstaining from the vote.
D. Confirmation of job descriptions and re-classification:

1. Assistant to the Fire Chief

2. Assistant to the Police Chief

3. Assistant Water Superintendent – new HEA grade

Mr. Lawton noted that Item 3 is being held as the Water Commissioners have not taken action.  Mr. McManus moved to approve the job description and reclassification of the Assistant to the Fire Chief.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.  Mr. McManus moved to confirm the job description and reclassification for the Assistant to the Police Chief.  Mr. MacAskill seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
E. Draft Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness Program application and support letter
Mr. MacAskill moved to approve and support the Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness Program application and support letter.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.

OLD BUSINESS
A. Submission of requested information relative to Harwich Inn and Tavern entertainment
Mr. Clark explained that in the packet is just information that was requested at the last meeting on this issue.
B. Selectmen’s Article Assignments

Chairman Kavanagh noted that the list of article assignments is in the packet.
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORTS
A. SRTS Infrastructure Project Funding Program Application information
Mr. Clark explained that Mr. Tupper walked through the Safe Routes To School Project with him and he has a follow up meeting later this week when he will get additional details.  Mr. Howell asked that the Board be kept apprised along the way.

B. Cape Cod Municipal Health Board appointment
Mr. Clark reported that the Vice-President of the Steering Committee for the Cape Cod Municipal Health Board had to step down and he was appointed.
C. Department Reports

There was no discussion on this item.

ADJOURNMENT
Mr. MacAskill moved to adjourn at 9:03 p.m.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
Respectfully submitted,

Ann Steidel

Recording Secretary
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